

MYTHS IN THE GREEK CRISIS: 2009-2015

Alexandros Kyriakidis

PhD Candidate, Politics Department
University of Sheffield
a.kyriakidis@sheffield.ac.uk

Résumé

La Grèce a été dans «l'œil de la tempête» de la crise de la zone euro. La progression de la crise inclut une grande variété de récits. Le but de cette étude est d'évaluer de manière critique comment les récits ont été utilisés lors de la crise à l'intérieur et hors de la Grèce, ainsi que ce qui a été révélé être des mythes. Tout au long des 7 dernières années, de nombreux récits ont été utilisés pour influencer les résultats politiques, dont beaucoup étaient des mythes.

Mots-clés

Grèce, Crise de la zone euro, UE, FMI, Memorandum of Understanding

Abstract

Greece has been in the 'eye of the storm' of the Eurozone crisis. Within Greece, the progress of the crisis included a wide variety of narratives. The aim of this paper is to critically evaluate how narratives were used during the crisis both within and outside Greece, as well as which were revealed to be myths. Throughout the past 7 years many narratives were used to influence political outcomes, many of which were myths.

Keywords

Greece, Eurozone Crisis, EU, IMF, Memorandum of Understanding

introduction

It is a fact that the financial crisis of the late-2000s undoubtedly affected a number of countries around the globe in different ways. Having begun in the United States of America (USA), it was later transferred within the European Union (EU) through the banking sector and the ensuing credit crunch. In the EU, it mainly took the form of a banking and sovereign debt crisis, affecting many EU and Eurozone Member States (MS). Such an effect put tremendous pressure upon the common currency (the Euro), and led to what became known as the Eurozone Crisis (hereinafter ‘the Crisis’), triggering a number of measures and responses at the supranational and national levels, to address its causes and effects.

The EU’s response to the crisis can be broadly divided in two different categories, largely based on the overall supranational-national dimension distinction within the EU itself. The one category included the *ad hoc* cooperation with the International Monetary Fund (hereby the Fund), in providing policy-conditional financial assistance (which included Loan Agreements for the financing part and Memorandums of Understanding or MoUs for the policy conditionality part) to EU and Eurozone MS who were faced with financial difficulties and Balance of Payments problems. This was the first time that the Fund cooperated with the EU to provide financial assistance to a Eurozone MS, and in fact the first time that the EU provided such assistance at all. Previously, it was considered quite unthinkable for a country within the Eurozone to request financial assistance, and for the Fund to be included in such assistance, considering the taboo of its involvement (at least at such considerable degree) within the Eurozone. This was both because of the levels of growth and development of the Eurozone MS (Fund interventions focus mostly on developing nations¹), as well as the growing antagonistic presence (in monetary / finance terms) of the Euro opposite the USA, a state with predominant influence in the Fund², and the American dollar. In either case, the Fund’s participation

“would be felt as an admission that the eurozone is incapable of dealing with its internal problems and that it needs help from ‘Washington’ [...] (and) would be seen as a blow to EU surveillance and in particular to the stability and growth pact” (Pisani-Ferry and Sapir 2010; more generally Featherstone 2011, 203).

The other category of the EU’s response was an extensive overhaul of its *modus operandi*, particularly in terms of financial governance (with a focus on the Eurozone) through a plethora of key policies and measures introduced at the supranational level.

The first Eurozone MS to request financial assistance, and hence to initiate this financial and political ‘rollercoaster,’ was Greece in early 2010. After such request, a number of other countries (Ireland in 2010, Portugal in 2011, Spain and Cyprus in 2012) within the Eurozone also request financial assistance from the aforementioned initial ad-hoc cooperation, which

¹ Sizeable IMF bailouts include some notable exceptions, such as the UK in 1976, Greece in 1978 but mostly follow that rule, e.g. Mexico, Indonesia, Thailand, India, South Korea, etc (Frazza 2008).

² Aside from the USA’s key input in founding the organization and the fact that the IMF is headquartered in Washington D.C., the USA’s voting percentage is currently the largest at 16.74%, with Japan holding the second largest at 6.23% - less than half than the USA’s (IMF 2015a, 2015b, 2015c) – a key advantage in an organization where most decisions are taken by majority (Article XII, Section 5, paragraph c of the IMF’s Articles of Agreement; IMF 1944).

was later formalized within the supranational ‘overhauling’ measures of the Eurozone/EU during the crisis (European Commission 2014d; IMF 2014a-2014d). The Fund’s participation within the Eurozone is both de facto (through the ‘Troika’: European Commission or Commission, European Central Bank or ECB, the Fund) and de jure (through the Two-Pack, Six-Pack, etc.) solidified within the Eurozone and the EU.

The aim of this research is to evaluate the narratives employed during the Greek crisis, both in the arguably climactic moment of requesting financial assistance, but also throughout the duration of the crisis. Even after the request, and while other Eurozone MS managed to find mutual ground within the new arguably reinforced ordoliberal status quo, Greece was the only one which demonstrated resilience in implementing reforms and accepting supervision, leading to the election of SYRIZA to government in 2015; the first time in the EU that an anti-austerity but pro-EU Party was elected (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2015a). However, even such election employed questionable narratives. Hence, the narratives used to foster either a reinforcement of the status quo, or its alteration, involved several myths, which were not accurate or true and which greatly affected specific sentiments or attitudes. The aim of this paper is to examine the narratives utilized and investigate the most important of those that turned out to be myths, and how those affected sociopolitical behavior.

MYTHS DURING THE GREEK CRISIS

Myth No1: Democratically-elected governments implement their electoral platforms.

Democratically elected governments of Greece, regardless of the respective political Party, starting with the PASOK government of 2009 and onwards, have been mostly unable to implement their electoral platforms. The successive policy drifts of each government were beyond inability to implement a portion of their electoral platform, most of the time reaching implementation of the complete opposite of what was professed. In turn, the observation can be made that the policies which citizens vote for do not seem to be really important against the MoU prescribed policies, no matter how sizeable the policy drift of each government is. The determining snap elections were the ones called on 02-09-2009 (Triantafyllou & Terzis 2009). The electoral platforms of the two main Parties were sharply different. Financial rhetoric received primary positioning in debates, with the centre-right major Party New Democracy proposing steep cutbacks and austerity (freeze public wages and pensions, freeze Public sector recruitments, reductions in Public sector allowances and overtime pay, liberalize restricted professions, privatizations, etc..), so as to prevent the worse of the Crisis (Xrysogonos 2010, 17; Eleftherotypia 2009). In most aspects, New Democracy proposed a softer version of the later-to-be-implemented MoU. Obviously, given the nature of the policies included in this platform, this also negatively affected the electorate’s attitudes, as citizens would not be eager to support wage cuts and reductions, even if those were presented as needed.

On the opposite end, the electoral platform of the major centre-left Party PASOK was completely different, proposing, *inter alia*, wage increases above inflation, reductions of taxes, increase in farmer’s pensions, no increase in retirement ages, etc.. (PASOK 2009). While the PASOK program did include few elements from what was later to be implemented through the MoU (e.g. Abolish Code of Books and Records, Streamline Public sector wage bill, etc..), the nature of the electoral platform was, at least financially, quite opposite to the

later-to-be-implemented policies and, more importantly for the elections, completely opposite to the New Democracy austerity platform.

The elections were held on 04-10-2009³, with PASOK obtaining the majority in Parliament (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2009). However, the electoral platform which was voted by the people was soon all but forgotten. In 16-10-2009, i.e. 12 days after the election, the new Prime Minister (PM), , announced that the annual 2009 budget deficit had to be revised upwards⁴, to double of its former value⁵ as estimated by the previous government (PASOKwebTV 2009). Evidently, this buried any chance of financing for Greece by the international markets, showing not only that the country was in a financially much more severe situation, but also that its statistics and reporting were not to be trusted⁶.

Starting from late-October 2009, all three major (Fitch, Standard & Poor's, and Moody's) Credit Rating Agencies kept consecutively degrading Greece's credit rating. This culminated with Standard & Poor's and Moody's warning of the country's default (Koenig 2009; Smtih & Seager 2009; Brandimarte & Papachristou 2009; Winfrey 2010; Global Credit Research 2011; Georgiopoulos & Brandimarte 2011; Agencies 2011). On 23-04-2010, unable to withstand the pressure, which was not relaxed by the first set of austerity measures in Greek Law 3833/2010 (Kostarelou 2010; Illmer 2010), the then PM officially requested the activation of the EU's new financial support mechanism, through a nation-wide address⁷ (PrimeMinisterGR 2010a). The 02-05-2010 Eurogroup confirmed the activation of the support mechanism, with a loan amounting to €110 bln (at the time via pooled, bi-lateral Eurozone MS loans) combined with Fund financing⁸ and subject to strong conditionality⁹.

From this point on starts a complete policy drift between the electoral platform of PASOK and the policy implemented. Measures implemented included raising retirement ages and reducing Public sector pensions, cutting Public sector allowances, cutting Public sector retirement lump sums, increasing taxes, deregulating private sector, etc.. (Laws 3846/2010, 3847/2010, 3863/2010, 3919/2011, 4024/2011, 4046/2012; Hellenic Republic 2010b, 2010d, 2010f, 2011d, 2011b, 2012b). The policy drift was not only from the proposed electoral platform of PASOK but, perhaps more fundamentally, from its foundational principles and ideologies as the major centre-left, socialist political Party in Greece. These policies were mostly of an intensely neoliberal (mixed with ordoliberal) nature (deregulation, liberalization, etc..), while the Party, until then, espoused a much more socially-oriented, centre-left operating framework. Among others, this resulted in a disorientation of the electorate, not only in terms of the implementation of policies which were completely opposite to what they voted for, but also the inability to identify and match the policies with the Party implementing

³ Presidential Decree ΠΔ 127/07-09-2009 (Hellenic Republic 2009).

⁴ The issue received broad attention a few days later (21-10-2009), when the then FinM announced that the 2009 deficit (6% of the GDP) needed to be revised to 12.5% GDP (Ta Nea 2009)

⁵ On November 2010, after close cooperation of ELSTAT and EUROSTAT, the 2009 deficit was revised to the final 15,4% of GDP (15,8% after GDP appropriation – Hellenic Parliament 2012b, 38-9).

⁶ Echoed in the 10-11-2009 ECOFIN statement and the ensuing 08-01-2010 European Commission report (CoM 2009; European Commission 2010)

⁷ “It is a need, a national and imperative need, to request, officially as well, from our partners in the EU the activation of the support mechanism which we, together, created” (PrimeMinisterGR 2010a).

⁸ On 09-05-2010 the Executive Board of the Fund approved a Stand-By Arrangement, requested by Greece, from 09-05-2010 to 08-05-2013 (Hellenic Parliament 2010b, 107)

⁹ “Euro area financial support will be provided under strong policy conditionality on the basis of a programme which has been negotiated with the Greek authorities by the Commission and the IMF, in liaison with the ECB” (Eurogroup 2010).

them. The outcome was that people were unsure of which Party belonged to the left or to the right, or even if there were these distinctions. This caused electorate confusion, and greatly degraded Party politics and elite competition (as there were now essentially two major Parties claiming to have opposing ideologies but proposing or implementing identical measures), two core processes in the modern, Western liberal form of the democratic system. An identical disorientation recurred during the SYRIZA-ANEL administration (further below).

What is also quite interesting is the proximity of the implemented policies to the electoral platform of New Democracy, which was not voted into government precisely on account of proposing such measures. Hence, a quite democratically unorthodox situation arose, whereby not only policies implemented were not the platform citizens elected, but also these policies had been democratically disapproved in the elections. What is more, there was no major Party offering any viable alternative to what was implemented.

From that point on, every elected successor government has succumbed to similar policy drifts¹⁰. During the following years, the power of PASOK withered under the implementation of the unfavourable policies of the MoU, and New Democracy became the most likely to be elected to government. The then New Democracy leader gave three speeches (termed Zappeio I, II, III from the place they were held¹¹), where he presented a (pre-)electoral platform and commitments to, *inter alia*, tax reductions, lower the intensity of the MoU measures, remedy injustices (particularly in pensions), introducing growth measures, increasing public investments, avoiding horizontal cuts, restoring support of large families, restoring losses for Private Sector Involvement bondholders, reducing unemployment, avoiding wage reductions, changing the general direction of the MoUs that leads to further recessions and renegotiating the MoU policies (Samaras 2010, 2011, 2012).

Upon being elected¹² on the May 2012 elections and then June 2012 repeat elections (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2012a and 2012b), few, if any, of those commitments were kept, and the implemented policies, regardless of the electoral mandate, once again conformed to the MoU policies already agreed. For example, not only was there no reduction in taxation, but through Law 4110/2013 the tax-free income threshold was abolished (Hellenic Republic 2013b); not only was there no restoration of pensions, but under Law 4093/2012 Easter and Christmas bonuses were now completely abolished; not only was there no improvement of growth, but private sector minimum wages were further reduced, again under Law 4093/2012 (Hellenic Republic 2012d).

The exact same issues in regards to the inability of electoral commitment implementation existed in the following administration by SYRIZA-ANEL. The then PM Antonis Samaras of New Democracy decided to bring forth the Presidential election to December 2014 (Daley 2014)¹³. In none of the Constitutionally-provisioned three sittings of Parliament (17th, 23rd and 29th of December 2014) was there the necessary majority to elect a new President, and so elections were called for 25-01-2015 (Ravanos 2014; Stauroopoulos 2014; Hellenic Republic

¹⁰ There is the exception of the Papademos administration/cooperation government, merely agreed upon (not elected) by PASOK, New Democracy and LAOS (far-right small Party) between November 2011 and April 2012 (To Vima 2011a and 2011b; Hellenic Republic 2012c), which had as its mandate the implementation of the 2nd MoU (agreed on July 2011 - Council of the European Union 2011), and followed through. Issues relating to this administration are not of direct concern in this research.

¹¹ Zappeion Conference and Exhibition Centre (Ζάππειο)

¹² Formation of a coalition government with New Democracy as its core, and the considerably weakened PASOK and the left Party DIMAR as 'satellite Parties.'

¹³ On 08-12-2014, the Greek 2nd program was extended for two months until the end of February 2015 (Eurogroup 2014).

2014). PASOK, and of course New Democracy, had both sustained heavy losses in their percentages during the years of MoU implementation, losing their status as the two main dominant Parties in Greece. PASOK experienced approximately a 108% reduction¹⁴, while New Democracy dropped approximately 56%¹⁵. However, SYRIZA, a left-based Party, advocating for an alternative solution to the MoUs, the Troika, austerity, etc., but within the EU and Eurozone frameworks, had seen a surge of votes and an increase of 114% between October 2009 and June 2012 elections¹⁶, and had come first during the European Parliament elections of 2014 (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2014), being presented as the frontrunner for government.

SYRIZA's platform was opposed to austerity, to the structural adjustment undertaken by the previous Greek governments in return for financial assistance by the EU and the Fund, and to the Troika (Commission, ECB, Fund) itself as an unfounded and undemocratic institution (Konstandaras 2015). It advocated for a substantial renegotiation Greece's programme, and for a more Keynesian-based approach to the crisis, increasing fiscal stimuli into the economy rather than introducing further cuts and budgetary reductions that could lead to a deepening of the recession and a *Sisyphian* fate for the economy. The Party supported, among others, a generous reduction of Greece's debt, reversing a number of measures implemented by the previous governments as part of the structural adjustment programs or MoUs, for example reinstating the 13th pension, reinstating minimum wage levels, reinstating the tax-free wage threshold at EUR 12.000, etc. (SYRIZA 2014; SKAI 2015; Stauropoulos 2015). On the other end, the opposing and only other frontrunner for government, New Democracy, suggested that the election of SYRIZA would amount to bankruptcy, insolvency and the inability of the state to even guarantee that pensions and wages would be paid, supporting a cooperative approach with Greece's creditors (To Vima 2015).

With a society tired and weary from structural adjustment, and still unwilling to condone Troika supervision, for the first time in Greece, a left Party, SYRIZA, with the above electoral platform, came first at the 25th of January 2015 elections, forming a coalition government with the much smaller right-wing Party of ANEL (Smith 2015).

Once again, however, policy drift occurred, and was, perhaps, even greater than the one of PASOK in 2009. After approximately 6 months of intense negotiations and disagreements with the EU and Fund, a Greek referendum was proclaimed by the PM for 05-07-2015 on the final proposal of the Troika for the prior actions (a take-it-or-leave-it offer) to conclude the Greek 2nd program. The government had rejected the proposal, on the basis that it was elected precisely on its anti-austerity platform (European Commission 2015a; Varoufakis 2015; Hellenic Republic 2015a). In the beginning, hence, it seemed that the SYRIZA-led Greek government was willing to stand behind its democratically-elected platform, even if the referendum itself had several problems. The main issue was the fact that the Greek program, and hence the proposal for its conclusion which was to be decided on the referendum, unequivocally expired on the end of June 2015 (Eurogroup 2015). The referendum was on an issue which had expired 5 days earlier, hence void of actual meaning or impact. The referendum was also held under strenuous conditions, chief among them the introduction of

¹⁴ From 43,92% of votes in October 2009 to 13,18% of votes in May 2012 (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2008 and 2012a).

¹⁵ From 33,47% of votes in October 2009 to 18,85% of votes in May 2012 (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2008 and 2012a).

¹⁶ From 4.6% of votes in October 2009 to 26.89% of votes in June 2012 (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2008 and 2012b).

capital controls called ‘short-term bank holiday’ (among others EUR 60 ATM withdrawal limit/day) on 28 June 2015 to avert a bank run (Hellenic Republic 2015b). Despite the extremely adverse conditions, and the issues with the referendum itself, the outcome of the referendum was a 61.31% in favor of the NO-vote towards the Troika proposal and further austerity. The electorate stood behind the determination of the new Greek government to keep to its electoral platform (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2015b).

However, already from 30-06-2015 (5 days before the referendum) the Greek PM, with two consecutive letters, accepted many of the proposals of the Troika, along with requesting a new 2-year European Stability Mechanism program, i.e. a new MoU (Hellenic Republic 2015c and 2015d). This was the first step towards the perhaps greatest policy drift among all Greek governments between 2009 and 2015. Two days after the referendum, and despite its outcome, the then Finance Minister sent a new request on the 8th of July 2015 to the European Stability Mechanism for financial assistance, providing that, at minimum, in the next week a number of measures on pensions and tax reforms would be implemented (Hellenic Ministry of Finance 2015). After an intense negotiating scenery with 4 Eurogroup meetings (7th, 11th-12th and 13th of July), 2 Eurosummit (7th and 12th-13th of July) meetings¹⁷ and a European Parliament debate on Greece (8th of July – European Parliament 2015) within only 5 days, a deal was finally reached (Eurosummit 2015). SYRIZA, a Party of the left, elected into government explicitly on a platform to abolish, or at the very least fundamentally renegotiate, the MoUs and to reverse a number of its policies within it, actually signed a new 3rd MoU in August 2015 (European Commission 2015b and 2015c). What is more, according to the deal reached, to even begin negotiating on this 3rd MoU, the new Greek government had to immediately implement the majority of prior actions remaining from the 2nd program (Laws 4334/2015, 4335/2015, 4336/2015) such as raising VAT rates, obviously clearly contravening its electoral platform of SYRIZA, as well as the referendum outcome, (European Commission 2015b).

This extensive policy drift, from being elected to abolish MoU policies, to signing an additional MoU, was reaffirming of a democratically disappointing trend, at least within Greece, but also existent in a number of other Eurozone MS under programs, whereby elected governments cannot implement their electoral platform, or in fact any policies outside the MoU. What is more, this turnover caused even greater political disorientation, as the Party’s political spectrum was not simply on the center-left, but on the left, thus raising serious questions on the compatibility of the MoU policies to be implemented and the ideological orientation of SYRIZA.

In either case, SYRIZA’s ambition towards abolishing the Troika and supervision were clearly not compatible with the Eurozone framework, as that had been constructed and ordoliberally reinforced after 2010 (e.g. Troika and supervision is mentioned in Regulations and Directives across the Two-Pack and Six-Pack, as well as the European Stability Mechanism Treaty, etc.). The above inevitably lead to the question as to why, since it was clear from before, each Party advocated for an electoral platform which could not be implemented.

All the above clearly demonstrate that electoral platforms after 2009 are a myth in Greece; policies are predetermined in the MoUs, and those are the ones to be implemented. After all, it is clear across all the MoUs that:

¹⁷ As can be found in the European Council meeting calendar.

The release of the tranches will be based on observance of quantitative performance criteria and a positive evaluation [...] Greece commits to consult with the European Commission, the ECB and the IMF staff on the adoption of policies falling within the scope of this Memorandum (throughout all Memoranda, e.g. IMF 2010, 30; IMF 2011, 29, etc.)

The same is existent in the Council of Ministers Decisions, constituting the EU arm in the process, whereby it stipulates that:

The lenders have decided that their support shall be conditional on Greece respecting this Decision. In particular, Greece is expected to carry out the measures specified in this Decision in accordance with the calendar set out herein, (emphasis added by author – CoM 2010, 7).

Myth No2: Only electoral platforms affected the 2009 election outcome

The Crisis entered its main phase after Greece became the first Eurozone MS to request financial assistance from the EU-Fund cooperation. But how exactly did it come to that? The election of PASOK, the then main centre-left Party in Greece goes much further back than the Party's electoral-friendly platform. It is the case, as outlined above, that the electorate was much more predisposed to vote for a wage-increasing platform, as the one of PASOK, especially when the other major option was of a wage-cutting nature, as was the one of New Democracy. However, the previous terms of 2004-2007 and 2007-2009, both of which ended with snap elections, and which were under New Democracy administrations, also played a significant part in the election of PASOK.

The 2004-2007 term of New Democracy was plagued by a case of wiretapping of government officials, unveiled on 02-02-2006 (Apostolou 2006), and also by the catastrophic fires during the summer of 2007 (leaving at least 65 people including many fire fighters dead) burning in total more than 2.700 km² (In 2007; Associated Press 2007). The situation was so dramatic that on 25-08-2007 the country was declared in a national state of emergency, and international help was requested by the PM (Carassava 2007). Amidst the fires, and under the pressure of the wiretapping case incidents, the PM called for snap elections on 18-08-2007, which were held on 16-09-2007¹⁸ (Karamanlis 2007). Despite the above, New Democracy still managed to win (41.84%), albeit losing close to 5% from the previous 07-03-2004 elections (Hellenic Ministry of the Interior 2004 and 2007).

However, the difficulties did not stop there. The second term of New Democracy was plagued in early 2008 by a judicial investigation looking into contracts of Greek companies with the Communications branch of SIEMENS AG (SIEMENS Com), and potential kickbacks to Greek politicians in connection with those contracts (Teloglou 2008a-b and Kathimerini 2008). On July 2008, the Greek Prosecutor initiated criminal prosecution *in rem*, and there was a Parliamentary Investigation Committee set up to investigate the case on January 2010 (Hellenic Parliament 2010f, 2 and 128). This second term also suffered from the issue of legally questionable real estate vast property exchanges¹⁹ between the Greek State and the

¹⁸ Presidential Decree (PD) ΠΔ 154/18-08-2007 (Hellenic Parliament 2007c).

¹⁹ Primarily of Lake Vistonida, a 45.000 km² sea-lake in Thrace, and of another approximate 25.000 km² of coastal / shore area around it. In total, there were 28 transfer agreements between 26-04-2007 until 17-07-2008 (Hellenic Parliament 2008b, 66)

Holy Monastery of Vatopedi, one of the 20 Holy Monasteries of Mount Athos²⁰. There were three Parliamentary Investigation Committees²¹ (one during this New Democracy term and two during later PASOK government terms), one²² of them a Special Committee conducting a Preliminary Investigation for any offences by former Ministers²³, which found questionable offshore trading practices between the Monastery and the Greek state, loss of the Greek state by the exchanges in terms of value and possession of real estate, and offences committed by a number of former Ministers, although none of them were eventually prosecuted²⁴. The entire issue led, *inter alia*, to prosecutions of at least 30 non-political individuals for 6 felonies and 3 misdemeanors (Karamanoli 2009; To Vima 2008a), and to the early to resignations of members of the government of New Democracy from running as MPs (Terzis 2009).

Finally, on top of all the above, Greek society underwent a major shock during December 2008, when Alexandros Grigoropoulos, 15 years old, fell dead after having been shot by a police officer²⁵. The murder caused an immediate nation-wide aggravation, especially among Greek youth, leading to seizure of schools by students and demonstrations (Nikolopoulos & Chekimoglou 2008; To Vima 2008b). For the next three days, riots by hooded protestors broke out in Athens and other cities across Greece, leading to violent clashes with police forces (To Vima 2008c; Kampulis 2008).

From the above elements it is clear that the electorate had been greatly influenced in terms of voting attitudes. Within 5 years, there were 5 issues which severely burdened the image and credibility of the governing New Democracy Party. The above political issues which arose during the New Democracy terms pictured the Party as inefficient, corrupt, incapable and otherwise not fit for governing the country. Regardless of whether this was actually true, the recurring ceaseless occurrence of the above political issues burdened immensely the public image of New Democracy.

Possible Myth No3: The October 2009 situation was unforeseen and sudden

This narrative has never been definitively proven, either true or a myth. However, there are some interesting elements which can be highlighted. It has always been presented that the actions during and after the election of PASOK to government in 2009-2010, including the

²⁰ Mount Athos (*Άγιον Όρος*) is “a self governed part of the Greek State, whose sovereignty... (remains) intact,” consisting of 20 holy Monasteries. A governor is assigned by the Greek State to maintain security and public order (Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 119).

²¹ 1st set up on 22-10-2008 (majority report on 15-12-2008 – Hellenic Parliament 2008b), 2nd set up on 25-01-2010 (majority report on 08-06-2010 – Hellenic Parliament 2010c), 3rd set up on 28-06-2010 (majority report on 18-10-2010 – Hellenic Parliament 2010d)

²² It found, among others, the then Minister for the State, the then Deputy Minister for Finance, the then Minister and Deputy for Agricultural Development and Food, and the then Minister for Culture accountable for a number of illegal activities. It was later determined by the Judicial Council of the Special Court (§4 of Article 86 of CoG– Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 94-6) that the offences had ran over the statute of limitations (To Vima 2011c).

²³ Procedure of §3 of Article 86 CoG, Articles 153-9 of the Standing Orders of Parliament and Article 5 of Law 3126/2003 (Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 98 and 2014a, 122-8; Hellenic Republic 2003, 1174).

²⁴ It was determined by the Judicial Council of the Special Court (§4 of Article 86 of CoG – Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 94-6) that the offences had ran over the statute of limitations (To Vima 2011c).

²⁵ As determined by the court’s decision, the shooting took place without proper cause (Kati 2011). The court convicted the accused police officer to life imprisonment, and his partner was convicted to 10 years imprisonment as an accomplice (Kati 2008).

180°-policy drift of the government of PASOK, were due to the unforeseen circumstances which arose; among others, the fact that the incoming government was not aware of the dire situation of the country's economy and the inaccuracy of fiscal indicators, such as the deficit. However, there have been a number of issues raised in terms of the aforementioned revision of the 2009 Greek deficit.

The then Governor of the Bank of Greece, according to his 2013 deposition, had informed Mr Papandreou, later to be PM, almost one month prior to the elections of October 2009, and Mr Papakonstantinou, later appointed Finance Minister, a few days before the elections, that the deficit was much worse than projected and would surpass 12% GDP (Athens Court of 1st Instance 2013a, 2)²⁶. Moreover, Mr Samaras, then leader of the New Democracy majority opposition and later PM (after the October 2012 elections), in one of his major speeches in June 2010 (Zappeio I), argued that artificial inflation of the deficit had occurred under the PASOK government, suggesting that that *“even under the most modest estimates, the creative accounting of the government (then PASOK) caused an artificial inflation of 2009 by 3.5 units of GDP [...] Therefore, the deficit at the end of the year would have stood at 9.9%”* (Samaras 2010). Furthermore, during September 2011 a former member of ELSTAT accused the President of ELSTAT for artificially inflating the fiscal deficit from 12% to 15,4%, thus enabling and/or facilitating the assumption of even harsher austerity measures (Kyriakopoulos 2011). It was supported by the member of ELSTAT that the deficit was unnecessarily further burdened, with €27.7 (Georganta 2012; Athens Court of 1st Instance 2013b, 3-4)²⁷. During the same period, the Athens Bar Association filed a lawsuit for the same issue (Athens Bar Association 2011).

On the issue, there was a Parliamentary Investigation Committee set-up on February 2012, of which the majority report (PASOK majority) found no artificial inflation of the deficit (Hellenic Parliament 2012b). There was also a Preliminary Investigation by two Financial Crime Prosecutors. The report proposed the prosecution three ELSTAT members (for felonies), but the file was closed (Athens Bar Association 2013; Athens Court of 1st Instance 2013b, 1). Therefore, it has not been ascertained, as of yet, whether the statistical data were, or not, subjected to any influence; the outcome of the Parliamentary and judicial investigations suggests mostly that there was not. However, it seems that most key political actors were aware of the situation of the deficit prior to the elections. This raises the question of advocating for a political platform such as the one of PASOK, whilst there are indications that the country is at a much worse situation than projected.

Regardless of the specific situation of the deficit, there have been other indications that the situation which arose was perhaps not as sudden as claimed. While the request for assistance was portrayed as a measure of last resort, there are indications that the agreement for resorting to EU/IMF lending had been decided earlier. From December 2009 (2 months after the elections), the then PM Mr Papandreou insisted that Fund intervention was not an option, and

²⁶ *“I had informed the PM Kostas Karamanlis on 2 September 2009 that the deficit was expanded and increasing from month to month. On 08-09-2009 I informed Giorgos Papandreou. On 05-10-2009 I informed Giorgos Papakonstantinou, Minister for finance, that the deficit will surpass 12%”* (Athens Court of 1st Instance 2013, 2)

²⁷ €18 bln from arbitrary classification of 17 SOEs in the General Government, €3.8 blns from hospital expenses which were of previous years, €5.4 bln from the 2001 SWAP (which, according to the witness, was irregularly added to the public debt), and €0,5 bln for granting a social allowance of Law N 3808/2009 (Georganta 2012; Athens Court of 1st Instance 2013b, 3-4).

communications were meant solely for technical assistance²⁸. Such a position he reiterated on 11-02-2010²⁹, only 2 months before the official request for assistance (Al. Nik. 2011).

However, the then Managing Director of the Fund later suggested that resorting to IMF lending had already been prearranged from November/December 2009 (4-5 months prior to the request), and that the Greek government worked closely with the Fund to that end in secret³⁰. Reports also appeared in the Press about alleged visits from USA publicists and media experts to Greece, to assist in preparations for ‘selling’ the Fund’s intervention as “fatal,” as a “measure of last resort / extremity,” and as a “necessary evil” (Dimas 2011). Furthermore, Mr Samaras, then leader of the New Democracy majority opposition, in one of his major speeches in May 2011 (Zappeio II), argued that resorting to the Fund had been pre-decided by the then PASOK government, and that said government pursued the IMF option that other countries aimed at avoiding, never having properly negotiated the terms of the MoU (Samaras 2011).

So, is this really a myth? From the elements presented, it is hard to discern whether or not it was predetermined to resort to EU-IMF assistance and whether the 2009 deficit situation was manipulated. However, the evidence does support that the deficit situation was known to both PASOK and New Democracy prior to the 2009 elections, thus raising the question in regards to the electoral platform of PASOK which was not compatible with such knowledge, and the avoidance of New Democracy to bring the deficit situation to the surface prior to the elections. The evidence also does seem to support that intense contacts did exist between Greece and the Fund for some time before resorting to financial assistance. In either case, from all the above, it can be concluded that the situation was not as unforeseen or as emergency as it has often been argued to have been.

Myth No4: Constitution and legal due-process safeguard minimal democratic procedures

The crisis in Greece demonstrated in the plainest manner that Constitutional or other legal principles of similar weight and force can be sidestepped, stretched or bent to fit the required status quo. A first example was the first major MoU Law 3845/2010. Article 1, §4 of the Law stipulates that the Minister for Finance is authorised to sign any MoU and loan agreement, which documents “*are introduced to Parliament for ratification*” (Hellenic Republic 2010a, 1321). The Law was enacted on 06-05-2010. Despite ensuring legislative oversight, this was later amended. On 05-05-2010, one day after the Law was deposited in Parliament, the Finance Minister deposited Law 3847/2010, pertaining to pension provisions (Hellenic

²⁸ On 11-12-2009: “Of course, **the scenarios for our resorting to the IMF do not exist**. I am in contact with Strauss-Kahn, but in contact for me to discuss the general financial conditions, to use their (IMF’s) expertise” (PrimeMinisterGR 2009).

²⁹ “... and I, personally, requested from Dominic Strauss-Kahn (then IMF Managing Director)... *technical assistance*. So, it is Greece that has requested this technical support. We did not request the financial support, i.e. our entry in the IMF” (PrimeMinisterGR 2010b).

³⁰ In the French television channel *Canal+*, with the relevant segment being reportedly cut. It was aired on 03-05-2011 in Greece by a TV political satire/comedy show (News247 2011a). The then IMF Director stated: “...we concluded in 15 days because we had worked for months beforehand with the Greek authorities and we did so underground. [...] Greek authorities wished the IMF’s intervention, although Papandreou for political reasons did not inform the public of it. [...] He had called me on November-December 2009 saying that they need assistanc.” (Al. Nik. 2011; News247 2011).

Republic 2010b). While as a Bill it had absolutely no relevance to Law 3845/2010, during its discussion and voting by the Plenum on 07-05-2010 the Finance Minister introduced a modification of the aforementioned section of Law 3845/2010. The modification was that the word “*ratification*” was replaced with the phrase “*discussion and information. They (MoUs/loan agreements) are valid and are executed from the time they are signed* (emphasis added by author)” (Hellenic Parliament 2010a, 6882). The Law 3847/2010, and the above modification, entered as §9 in the Law’s Article Single, was enacted on 11-05-2010 (Hellenic Parliament 2010b). This was only 5 days after the original Law 3845/2010 was enacted.

The way the above modification was introduced combined with the very content of said modification, i.e. henceforth not requiring any loan agreements and MoUs to be ratified by Parliament, seems democratically problematic. In accordance with the Constitution of Greece Article 74, §4 as well as with Article 87 of the Standing Orders of Parliament, modifications and amendments to Bills can only be debated if submitted 3 days prior to the Bill’s discussion in Parliament (Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 85 and 2014a, 68). The Finance Minister brought the aforementioned amendment when the Bill was only to be discussed and voted on by the Plenum, and was not to be changed (Hellenic Parliament 2010a, 6882-6893). In addition, the provision of §9, Article Single of Law 3847/2010 not requiring ratification for any MoUs/Loan Agreements, could be argued to run contrary to Article 36, §2 of the Constitution of Greece, requiring any conventions which include economic, trade, or tax related issues which may impose burdens on Greek citizens individually, to be enacted by a Law by Parliament (Marias 2010a; Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 53).

Furthermore, the very nature of this modification was also democratically problematic. It gives the executive unlimited power to sign any MoUs/loan agreements without the consent of the legislature. While, *de jure*, the Parliament would still have to introduce the requested measures into the Greek *ordre public* through Laws, its *de facto* freedom to act as an independent body was greatly restricted by the commitment of the executive to implement the above measures without any discussion or approval. Actions to the contrary would result in the cessation of financial assistance, and thus, as often presented, to devastating effects for the country. Thus the executive’s actions at the supranational level greatly restrained Parliamentary process.

Parliamentary oversight and legislative ability were also greatly decreased in the application of MoU commitments within the Greek legal order. Under the appeal of an extraordinary and unforeseeable situation, which curiously was a recurring phenomenon for 5 years, the executive managed to pass a variety of Bills, many under extraordinary legislative procedures, effectively restructuring the entire Greek state, always in accordance with the detailed prescriptions of the MoUs. Examples are ample in the last few years, such as Laws 3845/2010, 3847/2010, 4024/2011, 4046/2012, 4093/2012, 4111/2013, 4172/2013, etc., which were all Bills of substantial importance for policies implemented within the Greek state, many numbering more than 60 pages with two columns per page at font size 9. These Bills were passed under the very urgent procedure provisioned in Article 76, §4 of the Constitution of Greece, and Article 109 of The Standing Orders of Parliament. The process allows only for a limited debate in the relevant Parliamentary Committee and the Plenum, setting for both a limit of one sitting, and for the latter a specific time limit (10 hours – Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 86 and 2014a, 84-5).

The Laws enacting the loan agreements for financial assistance are particularly problematic. The first set of loan agreements was enacted by Law 4046/2012, which numbered a total of 573 pages (Hellenic Republic 2012a). This Law was submitted and voted on by Parliament

within only just two days (Hellenic Parliament 2012a). Given the size of the Bill and, more importantly, its paramount importance for national interest, this is a considerably short amount of time, whereby it is very difficult, if not impossible, for anyone to read all the material or provide any sort of meaningful feedback to it. The rest of the loan agreements were ratified by Laws 4060/2012, numbering a total of 131 pages (Hellenic Republic 2012b), and 4111/2013, numbering a total of 126 pages (Hellenic Republic 2013a), which were enacted via the procedure of Acts of Legislative Content (ALCs – *Πράξεις Νομοθετικού Περιεχομένου*).

ALCs, according to Article 44, §1 of the Constitution of Greece, are issued “*under extraordinary circumstances of an urgent and unforeseeable need*,” by the President, upon a proposal of the Cabinet (Hellenic Parliament 2008a, 60). They have typical legal force equal to a regular Law. However, they need to be submitted to Parliament within 40 days of their publication and need to be ratified within 3 months of their submission by the Parliament. Should any or both of the above not apply, the ALC ceases to have legal force henceforth, i.e. it had legal effect for the duration until any of the above deadlines was exhausted, but it does not from then on. These legal instruments are designed to provide the necessary latitude to the executive to pass legislation of an emergency nature in order to address an unforeseen situation. An example of such a situation could be financial relief in regards to the devastation of houses by a catastrophic fire (e.g. ALC of 29-08-2007 ratified by Law 3624/2007 – Hellenic Republic 2007a-b). Provisions in this case are urgent, of limited policy mandate, and, in either case, do not necessarily require, or are not fundamentally altered by, any further deliberation or debate.

In the case of Laws 4060/2012 and 4111/2013, however, international legislation was enacted via the ALC process. Therefore, the Parliament had de facto a limited opportunity to reject these particular ALCs, as the executive had already signed them, regardless of Parliamentary ratification which would come later. In either case, this legislation was of a strongly binding nature and its non-ratification later by Parliament would incur substantial financial damages to the country. When considering this particular case, the loan agreements are completely outside the policy mandate enshrined in the ALC process. The loan agreements contain terms and conditions which bind the country for decades to come, and have multiple effects on financial policy (directly) as well as most other national policy areas (indirectly, through their MoU conditionality). Aside from all the above, the justification for the usage of ALCs is encapsulated in the emergency and unforeseen character of a situation. However, it needs to be highlighted that these Laws were enacted in 2012-13, well into the crisis and having a substantial temporal distance from the signing of the 1st and 2nd MoUs (and most of their updates) as well as the signing of a considerable amount of loan agreements. Hence, the question can be raised as to how the same continuing situation could be characterised as emergency and unforeseen over and over again, since during Law 4046/2012, and even Law 3845/2010, the same situation existed.

Finally, it is worth noting that by utilizing the ALC process, and regardless of the outcome of the Parliamentary vote, Parliamentary influence and due process were also severely restricted on account of the inability to offer any sort of meaningful contribution or debate in relation to these key pieces of legislation. Given their importance, magnitude, policy effect, and breadth, these pieces of legislation could have benefited substantially from further discussion, debate, civil society inclusion, etc. within the Parliamentary setting. This, in turn, might have made them more fitting and more easily implemented within Greek society.

From the above it can be concluded that some of the most core democratic elements Greek legal order, such as the Constitution or Parliamentary process and authority, were disregarded. This, in turn, suggests it is a myth that higher legal rules, aimed to protect citizens, are enforced at all times. In this case, they were bent beyond proportion, if not partially broken, to implement policies that many times intervened with the rights which such legal order is meant to ensure.

Myth No5: Greece should not have joined the Eurozone - It was in the worst financial situation and it joined under false data.

Throughout this Crisis, for Greece in particular, it was alleged that it did not accede to the Eurozone on the basis of correct data, and that it should not have acceded the Eurozone per its financial situation at the time (Wienberg 2011; Simitis 2012). Even the German Chancellor and the then French President often argued that Greece did not satisfy the convergence criteria and, as a result, should not have been let in the Eurozone in the first place (Nicola 2013; The Huffington Post Canada 2011; BBC 2004). However, a more careful analysis does not support such claims.

Greece officially joined³¹ the Euro (Wearden 2011; European Commission 2011), two years after the currency was officially introduced. The data used to determine whether Greece fulfilled the convergence criteria was based on “*the year ending March 2000*”, i.e. fiscal year of 1999 (European Commission 2000, 21; Kathimerini 2011). The deficit at that time was reported to be 1,8% and the debt to be 105,2% GDP (Eurostat 2004, 4). In fact “*the Feira European Council in June 2000 congratulated Greece on its progress with convergence as a result of its ‘sound economic and financial policies’*” (Featherstone 2003, 929). After a 2004 joint Eurostat – Greek authorities mission to investigate the government deficit/debt statistics between 1997-2004 (Vasileiou 2004), EUROSTAT concluded on 22-11-2004 that the 1999 deficit was 3,4% of GDP (Eurostat 2004, 4). The revision occurred primarily on account of two reasons.

Firstly, according to the report, European System of Accounts 95 reporting principles were introduced in 2000, as opposed to the European System of Accounts 79 system used previously. In the revision of the above values, the newer system was taken into account to recalculate the data, even though they were before 2000. This change negatively burdened the values of the debt / deficit for 1999 (Organisation for Economic Cooperation & Development 2005, 47; Eurostat 2004, 4). Secondly, Greece reported military defence spending upon delivery of equipment. However, during the revision, military spending reporting was revised to be done upon contract signature and not upon delivery of the equipment. This resulted in burdening the deficit of the previous years (Simitis 2012; Kathimerini 2011). It is interesting that in 2006, the Annual Macro-Economic database³² changed back to recording military spending upon delivery and not upon signing of contracts, without, however, changing Greece’s deficit percentage back (the portion that had increased because of this change).

It is the case that most other countries in the Euro, which entered prior to Greece had similar issues in regards to the deficit and the debt figures. Of the 11 original Eurozone MS (1997, acceded in 1999 – Simitis 2012; Kathimerini 2011; European Commission 2014b), 4 were

³¹ CoM DEC 2000/427/EC/19-06-2000 (European Commission 2000).

³² “...the annual macro-economic database of the European Commission's Directorate General for Economic and Financial Affairs (DG ECFIN). The database ...is indispensable for DG ECFIN's analyses and reports” (European Commission 2014a). Note that Eurostat data for Government deficit/surplus run only as far back as 2002 (Eurostat 2014).

over the 3% of GDP deficit limit, and 6 were over the 60% GDP deficit limit (some much more than Greece's excess value was in 1999; European Commission 2014a). Moreover, the values provided designate that the only EUMS who satisfied both the 3% GDP deficit and 60% GDP debt ceilings as required were Germany³³ and Finland (European Commission 2014a). All the rest should have, technically, not have acceded the Eurozone, of which, in any case, Greece was by no means the worst in relation to deficit/debt values.

Moreover, there appears to be no clear causal relationship, or even correlation, for a country between deficit percentage for entering the Eurozone, crisis' financial turmoil. For example, while Spain had a deficit of 4% GDP, it only received financial assistance for restructuring its banking sector. Conversely, using this line of argumentation, Ireland should not have suffered, entering the Eurozone with 1% GDP deficit. Finally, as the then PM Dr. Simitis later stated, both the Commission and the ECB were already aware and had scrutinized all the Greek data prior to the Eurozone accession (Simitis 2012).

Related to the above is the argument that Greece's accession was made possible also through a Goldman Sachs-assisted currency swap in 2001-2. During that period, Goldman Sachs and Greece agreed to a currency trade (cross currency swap). This type of enhanced swap, enabled Greece to acquire an increased amount of credit, invisible in the country's accounting (Story et al. 2010). It is the case that such tactics as the above are considered relatively regular government behaviour, and that this was "*...one out of hundreds transacted at that time by all member states in straightforward acts of public debt management*" (Simitis 2012; Balzli 2010) Most importantly, the currency swap took place in 2001-2, while Greece was officially accepted in the Eurozone in 2000 and the financial data used to assess the county's economic performance situation were those of 1999, almost 2 years prior to the swap taking place. Hence, it is not the case that the swap assisted in Greece's Eurozone accession.

Here, we see another myth utilized during the crisis. By portraying Greece as the 'black sheep' of the Eurozone 'family,' public scrutiny falls on this. This has two outcomes. First, it provides moral justification for the implementation of a program which was not efficiently and adequately designed for the case of Greece, and not implemented well by Greek governments, hence gearing public opinion, outside and inside of Greece, in favour of such program. Second, it draws the public light towards a specific country, leading public scrutiny away from the ongoing situation. It is clear that these so-called 'rescue-packages' were actually not German or Austrian or French taxpayers are bailing out Greek or Irish citizens (Bloomberg 2012; InsideGreece 2011). Rather, most of the loans provided to Greece do not actually service any national needs, but go towards repaying accumulated foreign debt, particularly accrued interest of such debt (Fontevicchia 2012; Blodget 2010; Attac 2013a). That is, "*the European authorities are effectively lending Greece money so Greece can repay the money it borrowed from them*" (Alderman & Ewing 2012).

In fact, it is calculated (though no certainty exists, since there was no official accurate account of how and where the loans were disbursed) that the bailouts are essentially simply transferring money from EU taxpayers to the financial/banking sector (estimated approximately 70-80% of the bailout funds; the rest to have been used without benefitting the general population, such as interest payments on government bonds – Attac 2013a-b;

³³ Even Germany, which had a 2.7% GDP deficit in the evaluation year for its entrance in the €zone (1997), may have surpassed the 3% GDP deficit ceiling "*if unification-related debt and assets assumed by the federal government in 1997 equal to 116.3 billion Euros were included*" (Kathimerini 2011)

Mouzakis 2015). It is the same financial sector who irresponsibly lent to Greece³⁴ the amounts it irresponsibly borrowed, thus applying so called ‘predatory lending’ practises (Bloomberg 2012; Greeley 2013). The loans are not so much to save Greece, but to salvage the banking sector of the Eurozone (whether German³⁵, French, Greek, Austrian, etc.) from collapsing (Attac 2013a; e.g. for Germany see Thomson 2013, 8-10). Hence, the bailouts are not about German taxpayers bailing out Greek taxpayers, but about German (through financial assistance programs) and Greek (through austerity and policy conditionality) taxpayers bailing out German, Austrian, Irish, Greek, Spanish, etc. banks (Schultz & Wittrock 2011).

Myth No6: Greeks are lazy and profligate.

In conjunction with what has been presented above, particularly in terms of the usage of the financial assistance, the media, as well as various EUMS executives, often engaged in so-called ‘character attacks’ against Greece, depicting Greek employees, (primarily of the Public sector) as indolent, lethargic, and “*eternally-sun-bathing*” (Chrysoloras 2013, 4; McDonald 2012). Even the German Chancellor proceeded with suggesting³⁶ that Greek and most Southern Eurozone MS employees, not only work less than Germans, but also take more vacation time and retire earlier. However, according to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, between 2000-2012, out of 36 countries (including most Eurozone MS, USA, UK, Canada, etc.) Greece ranks almost always among the top three or five in terms of average annual hours worked, while Germany is in the last places³⁷ (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development 2014). Moreover, in terms of holiday, it seems that the terms are relative equal, if not better for German workers (Pop 2011). The usage of this narrative, turned-out to be a myth, also adversely affected the EU citizenry, inducing divisionary stances within it.

Myth No7: Greece is the only MS which has remained behind in terms of MoU exit.

It has often been argued that Greece, on account of political turmoil, lack of decisive program implementation, etc.. has fallen behind in terms of program satisfaction and has not exited the financial assistance on time. On the opposite end, Portugal, Spain and Ireland are presented as a success, as well as Cyprus which is scheduled to exit on time. It is the case that in November 2013, both Ireland and Spain ended their programmes, with Portugal exiting less than a year later on June 2014 (Eurogroup 2013a and 2013b; European Commission 2014c).

³⁴ “By December 2009...German banks had amassed claims of \$704 billion on Greece, Ireland, Italy, Portugal and Spain, much more than the German banks’ aggregate capital” (Bloomberg 2012).

³⁵ Note that Germany’s Central Bank (Bundesbank) enjoys an advantageous position vis-à-vis Greek debt. That is “if Greece reneged on its debt, the losses would be shared among all euro-area countries [...] much of the risk sitting on German banks’ balance sheets shifted to the taxpayers of the entire currency union” (Bloomberg 2012).

³⁶ “It is also about not being able to retire earlier in countries such as Greece, Spain, Portugal than in Germany [...]We can’t have a common currency where some get lots of vacation time and others very little” (Pop 2011).

³⁷ Overall, the lowest amount of working hours annually/employee for Greece was 1.950 in 2008 (Germany: 1.422), while the highest value for Germany was 1.471 in 2000 (Greece: 2.130). Therefore a minimum difference of at least 479 hours more are worked annually/employee in Greece than in Germany between 2000-2012 (Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development 2014).

In fact, the countries' exit from the programme prompted the Eurogroup to release the following statement, similarly for both Ireland and Spain:

Ireland/Spain is a living example that EU-IMF adjustment programmes are successful provided there is a strong ownership and genuine commitment to reforms. [...] The success of the Irish/Spanish financial assistance programme also clearly illustrates our resolve to work together to ensure the cohesion and stability of the euro area (Eurogroup 2013a and 2013b).

Despite common perception created, the exit from the program is much more complicated. In essence, the exit merely means ability to borrow from the international financial markets at sustainable interest rates. The conditionality and evaluation is still very much in force, through Post-Programme Surveillance (PPS).

All three Eurozone MS, after their exit, entered PPS. The PPS³⁸ process is established in Article 2 of the Two-Pack Regulation 472/2013. Under this process the Commission, in liaison with the ECB, “*shall conduct...regular review missions in the Member State under post-programme surveillance to assess its economic, fiscal and financial situation,*” until more than 75% of financial assistance provided to that Eurozone MS is repaid (CoM 2013, 9). Hence, program exits in relation to policy conditionality is a myth; in fact until 75% of the loan of a borrower Eurozone MS is repaid, which could be years, the supervision process is still very much in force (albeit somewhat relaxed). It is worth noting that, according to the European Commission, PPS for Portugal “*may last until 2026,*” i.e. for another 11 years (European Commission 2015d).

conclusion

The aim of this research was to examine the core narratives used during the Greek crisis, either alone or in conjunction with EU-wide narratives. The specific target was to evaluate such narratives, and demonstrate whether or not they turned out to be myths. The first narrative examined is in relation to democracy, and concerns the widely established belief that electoral platforms of Parties are to be adhered to, close as possible, after the elections. This narrative, after 2009, was demonstrated to be a myth for the Greek state. All elected governments from 2009 to 2015 were unable to implement the electoral platform they were elected on, and in most cases the policy drift was so extensive that policies which exactly opposite of such platform were implemented. Undoubtedly, there were extenuating circumstances, particularly where the policy drift was extensive, as for example in PASOK in 2009 or SYRIZA in 2015.

However, it is quite problematic that across three elected governments and for five consecutive years, policies implemented in Greece were the complete opposite of the electoral platforms of the Parties elected to government. In terms of the myth dimension, it is also alarming that these Parties have consecutively ran on platforms which were impossible to be implemented. In other words, Parties offered hope with an electoral platform which was unrealistic. Citizens, progressively getting more financially and socially desperate, grabbed

³⁸ The corresponding Fund process is Post-Programme Monitoring, whereby it “*is intended to ensure the continued viability of a country's economic framework and provide early warning of policies that could jeopardize the country's external viability and, hence, its capacity to repay the IMF*” (IMF 2014e).

that hope ever stronger. In the end, however, the policy implemented had no relation with such platform. Given the duration of this phenomenon in Greece, the situation should seriously be reevaluated.

Another interesting side effect of the above issues is political disorientation. The Parties elected represented a political spectrum associated traditionally with policies from the left to the center-right. Despite such fact, all Parties elected to government eventually implemented the same policy paradigm, traditionally associated with an aggressive neoliberal (and ordoliberal) model, i.e. associated with the center-right/conservative side of the political spectrum. Hence, in terms of the Parties originating from the center-left or left, this resulted in implementation of policies at odds with their foundational ideology, particularly in terms of SYRIZA, which associated with the left. Therefore, because of such single-policy-paradigm implementation, elite competition, or in fact ideological competition, has all but disappeared from the political space of Greece, and perhaps from most of peripheral Eurozone. This has as its consequence the ideological disorientation of the electorate, i.e. they can no longer distinguish Parties associated with different ideologies. This is quite dangerous, both for the core democratic process of elite competition, as well as on account of the peril to yielding voter apathy. That is, as only one paradigm is implemented regardless of the Party elected in government and its electoral platform, voters see no meaning in voting: it is all the same.

The second narrative examined attempts to provide a better-informed explanation into the reasons for the 2009 electoral outcome. Those were undoubtedly the most crucial elections, not only in Greece, but perhaps for the EU overall. As it is established, there were other conditions relating to the two previous administrations of New Democracy that affected the 2009 elections, aside from the important role the electoral platforms themselves played. In fact, from 2004 onwards, there were a variety of issues which considerably impacted the citizenry in their decision, in addition to electoral platforms. The juxtaposition between PASOK and New Democracy proved to greatly affect the election outcome.

The third narrative concerned the characterization of the 2009 situation as unforeseen and sudden. Though specifics for this narrative are debated, the evidence provide for an overall conclusion that the situation of the country was most likely known to chief political actors before the elections. This entire issue is alarming, not solely in regards to electoral platforms, but also in terms of withholding key information which the electorate should have know so as to make a more informed decision; this is problematic in terms of all political actors involved.

The fourth narrative explores an almost foundational concept of the modern state of justice and democratic principles: the fact that some rules are highest, in part to preserve and in part to protect the state and its citizens. All other rules should follow them. Obviously, rules such as the Constitution are relatively abstract, and aim at ensuring the essence of democracy and citizen rights, rather than specific aspects of it. Hence, some leeway exists in terms of its interpretation and application. However, during this crisis, these rules were bent so far, oftentimes arguably broken, that this core principle was proven to otherwise be a myth. When difficulties occurred, legal rules were used immensely towards facilitating, or at least not obstructing, the will of the executive, while the ideal process is actually the exact opposite.

The fifth and six myths addressed a quite popular issue of the image of Greece abroad. Greeks were presented as lazy, ever sunbathing, opportunists, and sometimes even thieves and liars. It is important to highlight that this portrayal was not a solely media-constructed picture, but that foreign executives, often times of the highest level, actively contributed to parts of it. It is

proven that all these are a myth. Of course, Greece suffers from inherent problems, but the data do not support that it acceded the Eurozone with false statistics, neither do they support that Greeks are lazy, especially considering the truly adverse conditions of employment and work in Greece. These ‘character-attacks’ obviously did not contribute to the attempts to construct a common EU identity, and in fact have taken such attempts several steps back. However, the more important effect of this myth was the disorientation of the public. By presenting the receptors of financial assistance as deserving of their fate and as beggars, both the borrower and the lender focus on animosity against each other: the one to resist the characterization of a beggar, and the other to unwillingly provide assistance to something which should otherwise deservedly be left to its fate. Hence it became the Germans against the Greeks, the Finnish against the Irish, etc..

However, this veils the overall aim of the assistance itself and the quite important so-called ‘technicalities’. That is, most of the financing provided to Greece, was given to bailout out the private banking sector that was overly indebted in those countries, most of which located in the northern states which were providing the financing. This private sector irresponsibly provided an abundance of credit, and the Eurozone MS periphery irresponsibly accepted it. In other words, it is not that Germans are bailing out Greeks, but that Germans, through financing, and Greeks, through austerity, are bailing out German banks that implemented predatory lending practices and Greek banks that implemented irresponsible borrowing practices. The moral hazard is completely misplaced, once EU citizens start blaming other EU citizens.

Finally, the last myth concerned the often employed argument that Greece is the ‘child left behind’ of the Eurozone MS under assistance, as the rest have either exited or are scheduled to exit their programs on time. This is quite obviously a myth. The exit from the programs pertains solely to the financial aspect. The structural adjustment aspect is existent, somewhat more relaxed, until 75% of the assistance given is repaid, which means that the supervision will carry on long after the so-called ‘exit.’

It is true that this situation is an immensely complex phenomenon, not able to be encapsulated in the limits of a single paper. The aim of this investigation was to shed some light into several argumentations utilized during the crisis, and offer analyses as to whether they were myths, or can be severely questioned. Regardless of assigning blame or intent, which is of course not an aim of this article, it is important to highlight that the myths presented raise several alarming and problematic issues, especially in terms of democratic performance, which should receive much more caution and attention.

REFERENCES

- Agencies. 2011. “Euro Debt Crisis Festers as Moody’s Downgrades Greece,” *The Telegraph*, 25 July, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/financialcrisis/8659591/Euro-debt-crisis-festers-as-Moodys-downgrades-Greece.html> (October 10, 2013).
- Al. Nik. 2011. “Papandreou: I was Speaking with Strauss-Kahn, but so that we do not resort...” *Eleftehrotypia*, 6 May, <http://www.enet.gr/?i=news.el.article&id=273095> (October 10, 2013).
- Alderman, Liz & Ewing, Jack. 2012. “Most Aid to Athens Circles Back to Europe,” *New*

- York Times*, 29 May,
http://www.nytimes.com/2012/05/30/business/global/athens-no-longer-sees-most-of-its-bailout-aid.html?pagewanted=all&_r=3& (October 10, 2013).
- Apostolou, Aristeidis. 2006. "Wiretapping: The 'Big Brother' of Public Life," *Kathimerini*, 20 December, <http://archive.today/WHzh> (October 10, 2013).
- Associated Press. 2007. "Greek Government Calls for Faster Action on Replanting of Burnt Forests," *Taiwan News*, 24 October,
http://www.taiwannews.com.tw/etn/news_content.php?id=545401 (October 10, 2013).
- Attac. 2013a. "17.06.2013, Greek Bailout: 77% Went Into the Financial Sector," *Attac*, 17 June, <http://www.attac.at/news/detailansicht/datum/2013/06/17/greek-bail-out-77-went-into-the-financial-sector.html> (October 10, 2013).
- Attac. 2013b. "Background Material,"
http://www.attac.at/fileadmin/_migrated/content_uploads/background_material_bailout_english.pdf (October 10, 2014).
- Athens Bar Association. 2011. "Press Release (29.9.2011)," <http://www.dsa.gr/δελτία-τύπου/αρχείο/δελτίο-τύπου-29-9-2011-> (October 10, 2013)
- Athens Bar Association. 2013. "Letter of the President of the ABA to the Prosecutor of the Supreme Court for the case of ELSTAT...19 August 2013," <http://www.dsa.gr/δελτία-τύπου/δηλώσεις-προέδρου/επιστολή-προέδρου-δσα-στην-εισαγγελία-του-αρείου-πάγου-για-την-υπόθεση> (October 10, 2013)
- Athens Court of 1st Instance. 2013a. "Report on Witness Deposition," 17 June.
- Athens Court of 1st Instance. 2013b. "To the Prosecutor of the Athens Court of 1st Instance," 18 July.
- Balzli, Beat. 2010. "Greek Debt Crisis: How Goldman Sachs Helped Greece to Mask its True Debt," *Spiegel*, 02 August, <http://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/greek-debt-crisis-how-goldman-sachs-helped-greece-to-mask-its-true-debt-a-676634.html> (October 10, 2013)
- Blodget, Henry. 2010. "Guess Who's Paying For The Greece Bailout? That's Right – You," *Business Insider*, 3 May, <http://www.businessinsider.com/henry-blodget-guess-whos-paying-for-that-greece-bailout-thats-right-you-2010-5> (October 10, 2013).
- Bloomberg. 2012. "Hey, Germany: You Got a Bailout, Too," *Bloomberg*, 23 May, <http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2012-05-23/merkel-should-know-her-country-has-been-bailed-out-too> (October 10, 2013).
- Brandimarte, Walter & Papachristou, Harry. 2009. "Update – S&P Cuts Greece Ratings, Warns of Further Downgrade," <http://www.reuters.com/article/2009/12/16/greece-ratings-sandp-idUSN1646403820091216> (October 13, 2013).
- Carassava, Anthee. 2007. "Greece Declares Emergency as Forest Fires Rage," *International Herald Tribune*, 25 August,
<http://web.archive.org/web/20070829074318/http://www.iht.com/articles/2007/08/26/europe/26greece.php> (October 10, 2013)
- CoM. 2009. "15572/09 (Presse 319)... Brussels, 10 November 2009," http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/ecofin/111025.pdf (October 10, 2013).
- CoM. 2010. "Council Decision of 10 May 2010 Addressed to Greece ... (2010/320/EU)," *Official Journal of the European Union* 53(L145): 6-12.
- CoM. 2013. "Regulation (EU) No 472/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 May 2013...", *Official Journal of the European Union* 56(L140): 1-10.
- Council of the European Union. 2011. "Statement by the Heads of State or Government of the

- Euro Area and EU Institutions,”
http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/ec/123978.pdf (October 10, 2013).
- Daley, Suzanne. 2014. “In Political Gamble, Greek Premier Speeds Up Presidential Vote,”
The New York Times, 9 December,
http://www.nytimes.com/2014/12/10/world/europe/greek-premier-presidential-elections.html?_r=2 (January 15, 2015)
- Dimas, D.P. 2011. “With the ‘Blessings’ of the Americans,” *Eleftherotypia*, 2 May,
<http://www.enet.gr/?i=issue.el.home&date=02/05/2011&id=271598> (October 10, 2013)
- Eleftherotypia. 2009. “Two Very Difficult Years Follow...,” *Eleftherotypia*, 5 September,
<http://www.enet.gr/?i=news.el.article&id=79404> (December 10, 2014).
- Eurogroup. 2010. “Statement by the Eurogroup,” 2 May,
http://www.eurozone.europa.eu/media/368686/100502-eurogroup_statement_greece.pdf
(February 20, 2013).
- Eurogroup. 2013a. “Statement by the Eurogroup on Spain,” 14 November,
https://www.google.gr/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CB4QFjAAahUKEwjsvIG16bzIAhXJWxoKHR4QCHU&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.consilium.europa.eu%2Fen%2Fworkarea%2Fdownloadasset.aspx%3Fid%3D19091&usg=AFQjCNHqsYZ_-NprRJVFSue4v9y2Tp8WZA&bvm=bv.104819420,d.d2s&cad=rja
- Eurogroup. 2013b. “Statement by the Eurogroup on Ireland,” 14 November,
https://www.google.gr/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CCIQFjAAahUKEwjFi6bb6bzIAhVB1hoKHd-CDrM&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.consilium.europa.eu%2Fen%2Fworkarea%2Fdownloadasset.aspx%3Fid%3D19089&usg=AFQjCNGGE570411b2NNSWd_xIKcYDpoolLw&cad=rja
- Eurogroup. 2014. “Eurogroup Statement on Greece,” 8 December,
http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/ecofin/146112.pdf
(January 24, 2015).
- Eurogroup. 2015. “Eurogroup Statement on Greece,” 27 June,
<http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2015/06/27-eurogroup-statement-greece/> (September 10, 2015).
- European Commission. 2000. “Council Decision of 19 June 2000... (2000/427/EC),” *Official Journal of the European Union* 43(L167): 19-21.
- European Commission. 2010. “Brussels, 8.1.2010 – COM(2010) 1 final: Report on Greek Government Deficit and Debt Statistics.”
- European Commission. 2011. “Economic and Financial Affairs – The Euro: Greece and the Euro,” http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/euro/countries/greece_en.htm
(October 13, 2013).
- European Commission. 2014a. “Economic and Financial Affairs – Databases and Indicators: Annual Macro-Economic Database,”
http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/db_indicators/ameco/index_en.htm
(October 10, 2014).
- European Commission. 2014b. “Economic and Financial Affairs: The Euro,”
http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/euro/index_en.htm (November 1, 2014).
- European Commission. 2014c. “Economic and Financial Affairs – Policy and Surveillance: Post-Programme Surveillance for Portugal,”
http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/assistance_eu_ms/portugal/index_en.htm (January 23, 2014).
- European Commission. 2014d. “Economic and Financial Affairs – Policy and Surveillance: Post-Programme Surveillance for Spain,”
http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/assistance_eu_ms/spain/index_en.htm (January 30, 2014).
- European Commission. 2015a. “Information from the European Commission on the Latest Draft Proposals in the Context of Negotiations with Greece,” 28 June,
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-15-5270_en.htm (July 10, 2015).

- European Commission. 2015b. “Memorandum of Understanding,” http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/assistance_eu_ms/greek_loan_facility/pdf/01_mou_20150811_en.pdf (September 10, 2015).
- European Commission. 2015c. “Commission Signs Three-Year Stability Support Programme for Greece,” 20 August, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-15-5512_en.htm (September 10, 2015).
- European Commission. 2015d. “Post-Programme Surveillance of Portugal,” http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/assistance_eu_ms/portugal/index_en.htm (October 5, 2015).
- European Parliament. 2015. “Procedure File 20-15/2719(RSP),” 7 July, <http://www.europarl.europa.eu/oeil/popups/ficheprocedure.do?lang=en&reference=2015/2719%28RSP%29> (September 10, 2015).
- Eurostat. 2004. “Report by Eurostat on the Revision of the Greek Government Deficit and Debt Figures: 22 November 2004,” http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/cache/ITY_PUBLIC/GREECE/EN/GREECE-EN.PDF (October 10, 2013).
- Eurostat. 2014. “General Government Deficit/Surplus,” <http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1&plugin=1&language=en&pcode=tec00127> (October 29, 2014).
- Eurosummit. 2015. “Euro Summit Statement,” 12 July, <http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2015/07/12-euro-summit-statement-greece/> (September 10, 2015).
- Featherstone, Kevin. 2003. “Greece and EMU: Between External Empowerment and Domestic Vulnerability,” *Journal of Common Market Studies* 41(5): 923-40.
- Featherstone, Kevin. 2011. “The Greek Sovereign Debt Crisis and EMU: A Failing State in a Skewed Regime,” *Journal of Common Market Studies* 49(2): 193-217.
- Fontevicchia, Agostino. 2012. “Greek Bailout Deal a Farce to Benefit Banks at the Expense of Greece,” *Forbes*, 21 February, <http://www.forbes.com/sites/afontevicchia/2012/02/21/greek-bailout-deal-a-farce-to-benefit-banks-at-the-expense-of-greece/>
- Frazza, Luke. 2008. “The List: The World’s Biggest Bailouts,” *Foreign Policy* http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2008/09/14/the_list_the_worlds_biggest_bailouts (November 2, 2014).
- Georganta, Zoi. 2012. “Why DEKO Should be Outside the General Government,” <http://zoe-georganta.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/Why-DEKO-should-be-outside-the-GG.pdf> (October 10, 2013).
- Georgiopoulos, George & Brandimarte, Walter. 2011. “Greece Falls to S&P’s Lowest Rated, Default Warned,” *Reuters*, 23 June, <http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/06/13/us-greece-ratings-sandp-idUSN1312685920110613> (October 10, 2013)
- Global Credit Research. 2011. “Moody’s Doangrades Greece to B1 from Ba1, Negative Outlook,” *Moody’s Investor Service*, 07 March, https://www.moody.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-Greece-to-B1-from-Ba1-negative-outlook--PR_215151 (October 10, 2013)
- Greeley, Brendan. 2013. “Is Germany Responsible for the Euro Crisis,” *Bloomberg*, 12 September, <http://www.businessweek.com/articles/2013-09-12/is-germany-responsible-for-the-euro-crisis> (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2004. “2004 Elections,” <http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/voul2004/el/index.htm> (October 10, 2014).
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2007. “National Elections 2007,” <http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/v2007/pages/index.html> (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2009. “National Elections 2009,” <http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/v2009/pages/index.html> (October 10, 2013).

- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2012a. “National Elections 2012,”
<http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/v2012a/public/index.html#%7B%22cls%22%3A%22main%22%2C%22params%22%3A%7B%7D%7D> (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2012b. “National Elections June 2012,”
<http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/v2012b/public/index.html#%7B%22cls%22%3A%22main%22%2C%22params%22%3A%7B%7D%7D> (October 10, 2013)
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2014. “European Elections May 2014,”
<http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/may2014/e/public/index.html#%7B%22cls%22%3A%22main%22%2C%22params%22%3A%7B%7D%7D> (October 1, 2015)
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2015a. “National Elections September 2015,”
<http://ekloges.ypes.gr/current/v/public/index.html#%7B%22cls%22%3A%22main%22%2C%22params%22%3A%7B%7D%7D> (October 1, 2015)
- Hellenic Ministry of the Interior. 2015b. “Referendum July 2015,”
<http://ekloges-prev.singularlogic.eu/r2015/e/public/index.html#%7B%22cls%22%3A%22main%22%2C%22params%22%3A%7B%7D%7D> (October 1, 2015)
- Hellenic Parliament. 2008a. “The Constitution of Greece,”
<http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/UserFiles/f3c70a23-7696-49db-9148-f24dce6a27c8/001-156%20aggliko.pdf> (October 1, 2010).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2008b. “Report of the Investigation Committee ‘For the Investigation of the Complete Case of the Vatopedi Monastery,’”
<http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/UserFiles/510129c4-d278-40e7-8009-e77fc230adef/vatopaidi-porisma.pdf> (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2010a. “ΠΙΣΤ’ Meeting: Friday 7 May 2010,”
http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/UserFiles/a08fc2dd-61a9-4a83-b09a-09f4c564609d/es20100507_1.pdf (October 20, 2014).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2010b. “Legislative Work – Title: Ratification of the 8 May 2010 Loan Facility Agreement ...,” http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/Nomothetiko-Ergo/Anazitisi-Nomothetikou-Ergou?law_id=bcf0f265-06e2-4d43-a1ce-06ce96d27fb1 (October 20, 2014).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2010c. “Report of the Investigation Committee for the Completion of the Investigation of the Complete Scandal of the Vatopedi Monastery,”
<http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/UserFiles/510129c4-d278-40e7-8009-e77fc230adef/part-all.pdf> (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2010d. “Report of the Special Parliamentary Committee to Conduct a Preliminary Investigations Against Former Ministers for Committing Potential Crimes in Relation to the Case of the Vatopedi Monastery,”
<http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/UserFiles/510129c4-d278-40e7-8009-e77fc230adef/PORISMA-proan-vatop-1.pdf> (October 10, 2014).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2012a. “Legislative Work – Title: Approval of the Drafts ...,”
http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/Nomothetiko-Ergo/Anazitisi-Nomothetikou-Ergou?law_id=d9259d98-e056-443e-8cc8-761522dc6f88 (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2012b. “Period II’ - Session Γ’, Investigation Committee ‘On the 2009 Deficit and the Factors That Led to the Challenge of Greek Statistics’,”
<http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/Koinovouleftikes-Epitropes/ektheseis?search=on&commission=9285b379-561e-4a86-9385-9c24ee3f8c4d> (October 10, 2013).
- Hellenic Parliament. 2014a. “Standing Orders of the Parliament,”
<http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/en/Vouli-ton-Ellinon/Kanonismos-tis-Voulis/> (October 20, 2014).
- Hellenic Republic. 2003. “Law No 3126,” *Government Gazette* A’66/19-03-2003.
- Hellenic Republic. 2007a. “Act of Legislative Content: Social Contributions and Financial

- Reinforcements to Those Who Suffered from the Fires,” *Government Gazette* A’205/29-08-2007.
- Hellenic Republic. 2007b. “Law No 3624,” *Government Gazette* A’ 289/24-12-2007.
- Hellenic Republic. 2007c. “Presidential Decree No 154,” *Government Gazette* A’ 196/18-08-2007
- Hellenic Republic. 2009. “Presidential Decree No 127,” *Government Gazette* A’ 174/07-09-2009.
- Hellenic Republic. 2010a. “Law No 3845,” *Government Gazette* A’ 65/06-05-2010.
- Hellenic Republic. 2010b. “Law No 3847,” *Government Gazette* A’ 67/11-05-2010.
- Hellenic Republic. 2011. “Law No 4024” *Government Gazette* A’ 226/27-10-2011.
- Hellenic Republic. 2012a. “Law No 4046,” *Government Gazette* A’ 28/14-02-2012.
- Hellenic Republic. 2012b. “Law No 4060,” *Government Gazette* A’ 65/22-03-2012.
- Hellenic Republic. 2012c. “Presidential Decree No 40,” *Government Gazette* A’ 90/11-04-2012
- Hellenic Republic. 2012d. “Law No 4093,” *Government Gazette* A’ 222/12-11-2012.
- Hellenic Republic. 2013a. “Law No 4111,” *Government Gazette* A’ 18/25-01-2013.
- Hellenic Republic. 2013b. “Law No 4110,” *Government Gazette* A’ 17/23-01-2013.
- Hellenic Republic. 2013e. “Law No 4172,” *Government Gazette* A’ 167/23-07-2013.
- Hellenic Republic. 2014. “Presidential Decree No 173,” *Government Gazette* A’ 277/31-12-2014.
- Hellenic Republic. 2015a. “Prime Minister Alexis Tsipras’ Address Concerning the Referendum to be Held on the 5th of July.” 27 June, <http://www.primeminister.gov.gr/english/2015/06/27/prime-minister-alexis-tsipras-address-concerning-the-referendum-to-be-held-on-the-5th-of-july/> (September 20, 2015).
- Hellenic Republic. 2015b. “Act of Legislative Content,” *Government Gazette* A’ 65/28-06-2015.
- Hellenic Republic. 2015c. “Athens, June 30th, 2015,” <http://blogs.ft.com/brusselsblog/files/2015/07/ESM-loan-agreement-prior-actions-amend-30.06.2015-1.pdf> (September 10, 2015).
- Hellenic Republic. 2015d. “Athens, 30 June 2015,” <http://blogs.ft.com/brusselsblog/files/2015/06/Tsipras-letter.pdf> (September 10, 2015).
- Hellenic Ministry of Finance. 2015. “8 July 2015,” <http://www.efsf.europa.eu/attachments/ESM%20loan%20request%20letter%208%20July%202015.pdf> (September 20, 2015).
- IMF. 1944. “Articles of Agreement of the International Monetary Fund,” <https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/aa/> (October 10, 2013).
- IMF, 2010. “Letter of Intent...,” <http://www.imf.org/external/np/loi/2010/grc/120810.pdf> (October 10, 2013).
- IMF. 2011a. “Letter of Intent...,” <http://www.imf.org/external/np/loi/2011/grc/022811.pdf> (October 10, 2013).
- IMF. 2011b. “Letter of Intent, ...,” <http://www.imf.org/external/np/loi/2011/irl/112811.pdf> (March 1, 2013).
- IMF. 2014a. “Greece and the IMF,” <https://www.imf.org/external/country/grc/index.htm?pn=0> (November 7, 2014).
- IMF. 2014b. “Ireland and the IMF,” <https://www.imf.org/external/country/irl/index.htm?pn=0> (November 7, 2014).
- IMF. 2014c. “Portugal and the IMF,” <http://www.imf.org/external/country/prt/index.htm?pn=0> (November 7, 2014).
- IMF. 2014d. “Cyprus and the IMF,” <https://www.imf.org/external/country/cyp/index.htm?pn=0> (November 7, 2014).
- IMF. 2014e. “Post-Programme Monitoring,” <https://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/ppm.htm> (December 10, 2014).
- IMF. 2015a. “IMF Members’ Quotas and Voting Power, and IMF Board of Governors,” <https://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/memdir/members.aspx> (December 28, 2015).

- IMF. 2015b. “IMF Executive Directors and Voting Power,”
<https://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/memdir/eds.aspx> (December 28, 2015).
- IMF. 2015c. “How the IMF Takes Decisions,”
<http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/govern.htm> (December 28, 2015).
- In. 2007. “Raging Fronts of Fire in the Peloponnese and Evoia,” *In.gr*, 27 August,
<http://news.in.gr/greece/article/?aid=826822&lngDtrID=244> (October 10, 2014).
- InsideGreece. 2011. “Money for Nothing?” *InsideGreece*, 2 December,
<http://insidegreece.wordpress.com/2011/12/02/money-for-nothing/> (October 10, 2013).
- Kampulis, Takis. 2008. “Chaos, Destruction and Plan of Inaction,” *Kathimerini*, 9 December,
<http://www.kathimerini.gr/342848/article/epikairothta/politikh/xaos-katastrofes-kai-sxedio-apra3ias> (October 10, 2013).
- Karamanlis, Kostas. 2007. “Letter of the Prime Minister to the President of the Republic: Prime Minister’s Press Office – Athens, 17 August 2007...,”
http://www.minpress.gr/minpress/index/information/elections_2007/ekloges_2007_1-1.htm (October 10, 2013).
- Karamanoli, Eua. 2009. “Persecutions ‘Raining’ for Vatopedi,” *Kathimerini*, 19 May,
<http://www.kathimerini.gr/358517/article/epikairothta/politikh/vroxi-diw3ewn-gia-to-vatopedi> (October 10, 2014).
- Kati, Katerina. 2011. “‘His Killing Will is Rigid’,” *Eleftherotypia*, 7 May,
<http://www.enet.gr/?i=news.el.article&id=273262> (October 10, 2013).
- Kathimerini. 2008. “Siemens Scandal – Millions of Euro around Mr. Mauridis for the Kickbacks,” *Kathimerini*, 3 February,
<http://www.kathimerini.gr/312281/article/epikairothta/politikh/skandalo-siemens---ekatommyria-eyrw-gyrw-apo-ton-k-mayridh-gia-tis-mizes> (October 10, 2013).
- Kathimerini. 2011. “Athens Didn’t Cheat to Join EMU,” 27 November,
http://www.ekathimerini.com/4dcgi/_w_articles_wsite2_1_27/11/2011_416649 (October 10, 2013).
- Koenig, Bill. 2009. “Fitch Downgrades Greece to A- from A; Outlook Negative,” *Bloomberg*, 22 October, <http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=munievents&sid=a6Y6T3olWgX0> (October 10, 2013).
- Konstandaras, Nikos. 2015. “Greece’s Political Chimera,” *The New York Times*, 30 January,
http://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/31/opinion/nikos-konstandaras-greeces-political-chimera.html?partner=rssnyt&emc=rss&_r=2 (June 12, 2015).
- Kyriakopoulos, Kostas. 2011. “Greek Statistics Stink Again” *Eleftherotypia*, 6 May,
<http://www.enet.gr/?i=issue.el.home&date=16/09/2011&id=310053>
- Mouzakis, Yiannis. 2015. “Where did all the money go?”
<http://www.macropolis.gr/?i=portal.en.the-agera.2080> (January 6, 2015).
- News247. 2011. “news24.gr LAZOPOULOS Shocking Discovery for PAPANDREOU IMF,” 5 May, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-Ia0FPdyMB4> (October 10, 2013)
- Nikolopoulos, Giannis & Chekimoglou, Achilleas. 2008. “Demonstrations and Destruction for Three Days in Athens,” *To Vima*, 9 December,
<http://www.tovima.gr/society/article/?aid=245798&wordsinarticle=%CE%B1%CE%BB%CE%AD%CE%BE%CE%B1%CE%BD%CE%B4%CF%81%CE%BF%CF%82%3b%CE%B3%CF%81%CE%B7%CE%B3%CE%BF%CF%81%CF%8C%CF%80%CE%BF%CF%85%CE%BB%CE%BF%CF%82> (October 10, 2013).
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. 2005. “OECD Economic Surveys: Greece – 2005,” Volume 2005/12, OECD Publishing.
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. 2014. “Average Annual Hours Worked per Worker,” <http://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?Datasetcode=ANHRS> (November 17, 2014).
- PASOK. 2009. “Government Programme Framework”
<http://www.policy-network.net/uploads/media/17/7051.pdf> (October 1, 2014).
- PASOKwebTV. 2009. “Programme Commitments of the Government,”

- <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6seHyTQwD6w> (October 1, 2013)
- Pisany-Ferry, Jean & Sapir, Andre. 2010. "The Best Course for Greece is to Call in the Fund," *Financial Times*, 1 February, <http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/01554c86-0f69-11df-a450-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3LiTAXsXP> (October 10, 2013)
- Pop, Valentina. 2011. "Merkel Under Fire for 'Lazy Greeks' Comment," *EU Observer*, 19 May, <http://euobserver.com/political/32363> (October 10, 2013)
- PrimeMinisterGR. 2009. "Press Conference | 11.12.2009, Brussels," 11 December <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=axTplKerCvw&list=UU7-Bkk95NxBaHIwv5dupGEg> (October 10, 2013)
- PrimeMinisterGR. 2010a. "Statement of the Prime Minister from Kastelorizo," 23 April http://www.youtube.com/watch?feature=player_embedded&v=4pC_d1M82uQ (October 1, 2014).
- PrimeMinisterGR. 2010b. "Press Conference of the Prime Minister in Brussels," 11 March, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_xdfz25Vz6E&list=UU7-Bkk95NxBaHIwv5dupGEg (October 10, 2013)
- Ravanos, Aris. 2014. "Maximos Residence: Either President of the Republic on 29 of December or Snap Elections on 25 January," *To Vima*, 18 December, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=660530&wordsinarticle=>
- Samaras, Antonis. 2010. "Zappeio, 7 July 2010...", http://www.nd.gr/web/12001/press/-/journal_content/56_INSTANCE_Rb5c/36615/1007132 (October 10, 2013).
- Samaras, Antonis. 2011. "Thursday, 12 May 2011...", http://www.nd.gr/web/guest/press/-/journal_content/56_INSTANCE_c6UH/36615/667089 (October 10, 2013).
- Samaras, Antonis. 2012. "Sunday, 22 April 2012...", http://www.nd.gr/web/press-office/press/-/journal_content/56_INSTANCE_Rb5c/36615/953801 (October 10, 2013).
- Schultz, Stefan & Wittrock, Philipp. 2011. "Bedrohte Wirtschaftsunion: Aufmarsch der Ego-Europäer," *Spiegel*, 12 May, <http://www.spiegel.de/wirtschaft/soziales/bedrohte-wirtschaftsunion-aufmarsch-der-ego-europaer-a-762097.html> (October 10, 2013).
- Simitis, Costas & Stournaras, Yannis. 2012. "Greece Did not Cause the Euro Crisis," *The Guardian*, 26 April, <http://www.theguardian.com/global/2012/apr/26/greece-europe-north-south-divide?pagewanted=all> (October 13, 2013).
- SKAI. 2015. "Cross-channel Press Conference of SYRIZA," <http://www.skai.gr/player/tv/?mmid=256046> (October 1, 2015).
- Smith, Helena & Seager, Ashley. 2009. "Financial Markets Tumble After Fitch Downgrades Greece's Credit Rating," *The Guardian*, 8 December, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/dec/08/greece-credit-rating-lowest-eurozone> (October 13, 2013)
- Smith, Helena. 2015. "SYRIZA's Tsipras Sworn in after Greek Government Formed With Rightwingers," *The Guardian*, 26 January, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jan/26/syriza-forms-government-rightwing-independent-greeks-party> (September 10, 2015)
- Stauroopoulos, L:ampros. 2014. "Election of President of the Republic with 180 votes on Monday or Elections on 25 January," *To Vima*, 23 December, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=661993&wordsinarticle=> (October 2, 2015).
- Stauroopoulos, L:ampros. 2015. "Varoufakis: The Tax-Free Threshold of €12.000 will Come Back on the Second Semester of 2015 – I will not Sign VAT Increases in Islands," *To Vima*, 2 April, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=691341> (September 10, 2015)
- SYRIZA. 2014. "SYRIZA – The Thessaloniki Programme," <http://www.syriza.gr/article/SYRIZA---THE-THESSALONIKI-PROGRAMME.html#.Vhub2SttWUn> (September 20, 2015)

- Ta Nea. 2009. “Παπακωνσταντίνου: Στο 12,5% του ΑΕΠ το Έλλειμμα το 2009,” <http://www.tanea.gr/news/economy/article/4542129/?iid=2> (October 10, 2013).
- Teloglou, Tasos. 2008a. “100 mil. Euro Kickbacks from Siemens,” *Kathimerini*, 27 January, <http://www.kathimerini.gr/311491/article/epikairothta/ellada/mizes-100-ekat-eyrw-apo-th-siemens> (October 10, 2013).
- Teloglou, Tasos. 2008b. “‘Kickbacks’ from Siemens a Common Secret,” *Kathimerini*, 30 January, <http://www.kathimerini.gr/311753/article/epikairothta/politikh/koino-mystiko-oi-mizes-apo-th-siemens> (October 10, 2013).
- Terzis, Giorgos. 2009. “‘Breath’ From the Departure of Rousopoulos,” *Kathimerini*, 13 June, <http://www.kathimerini.gr/361240/article/epikairothta/politikh/anasa-apo-thn-apoxwrhsh-roysopoyloy> (October 10, 2013).
- Thomson, Hellen. 2013. “The Crisis of the Euro: The Problem of German Power Revisited,” *SPERI Paper No.8*, December 2013, <http://speri.dept.shef.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/SPERI-Paper-NO.8-The-Crisis-of-the-Euro-The-Problem-of-German-Power-Revisited-PDF-536KB.pdf> (December 10, 2014).
- To Vima. 2008a. “The Minister Resigned, Answers Were Not Given, Says PASOK,” *To Vima*, 12 September, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=243846&wordsinarticle=%CE%B2%CE%B1%CF%84%CE%BF%CF%80%CE%AD%CE%B4%CE%B9> (October 10, 2014).
- To Vima. 2008b. “The Victim and the Perpetrator – Who Was the 16year-old, and Who was the Special Guard of Hellenic Police,” *To Vima*, 7 December, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=245731&wordsinarticle=%CE%B1%CE%BB%CE%AD%CE%BE%CE%B1%CE%BD%CE%B4%CF%81%CE%BF%CF%82%3b%CE%B3%CF%81%CE%B7%CE%B3%CE%BF%CF%81%CF%8C%CF%80%CE%BF%CF%85%CE%BB%CE%BF%CF%82> (October 10, 2013).
- To Vima. 2008c. “The Rage for the Murder Leads to Conflict,” *To Vima*, 8 December, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=245772&wordsinarticle=%CE%B1%CE%BB%CE%AD%CE%BE%CE%B1%CE%BD%CE%B4%CF%81%CE%BF%CF%82%3b%CE%B3%CF%81%CE%B7%CE%B3%CE%BF%CF%81%CF%8C%CF%80%CE%BF%CF%85%CE%BB%CE%BF%CF%82> (October 10, 2013).
- To Vima. 2011a. “Ant. Sasmaras: ‘Elections is the Only Solution,’” *To Vima*, 5 November, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=428678&wordsinarticle=> (October 10, 2013)
- To Vima. 2011b. “Samaras: ‘I wanted to Secure the European Prospect of the Country,’” *To Vima*, 7 November, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=428939&wordsinarticle=> (October 10, 2013)
- To Vima. 2011c. “Vatopedi Ends!” *To Vima*, 19 January, <http://www.tovima.gr/politics/article/?aid=379093&wordsinarticle=%CE%B2%CE%B1%CF%84%CE%BF%CF%80%CE%AD%CE%B4%CE%B9> (October 10, 2013).
- To Vima. 2015. “New Democracy Escalates Election Campaign with Polarizing Dilemmas,” *To Vima*, 21 January, <http://www.tovima.gr/en/article/?aid=669265> (September 3, 2015).
- Triantafyllou, Elli & Terzis, Giorgos P. 2009. “Elections With the Economy as Stakes,” *Kathimerini*, 03 September, <http://www.kathimerini.gr/368470/article/epikairothta/politikh/ekloges-me-diakyveyma-thn-oikonomia> (October 10, 2014).
- Varoufakis, Yanis. 2015. “Varoufakis on Schäuble – Extract from Stephan Lamby’s SWR-ADR Documentary,” 31 August, <http://yanisvaroufakis.eu/2015/08/31/varoufakis-on-schauble-extract-from-stephan-lambys-swr-adr-documentary/> (September 20, 2015).
- Vasileiou, Maria. 2004. “The First Results of the Fiscal Census,” *To Βήμα*, 11 April, <http://www.tovima.gr/finance/article/?aid=158256&wordsinarticle=%CE%B1%CF%80%CE%BF%CE%B3%CF%81%CE%B1%CF%86%CE%AE> (October 10, 2013)
- Wearden, Graeme. 2011. “Timeline: Greece’s Journey to the Edge of Euro Disaster,” *The Guardian*, 21 June, <http://www.theguardian.com/business/2011/jun/21/timeline-greece-euro-disaster> (October 13, 2013).

- Wienberg, Christian. 2011. “Greece ‘Cheated’ to Join Euro; Sanctions Since Were Too Soft, Issing Says,” *Bloomberg*, 27 May, <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-05-26/greece-cheated-to-join-euro-sanctions-since-were-too-soft-issing-says.html> (October 15, 2013).
- Xrusogonos, Kostas X. 2010. “Η Χαμένη Τιμή της Ελληνικής Δημοκρατίας. Ο Μηχανισμός «Στήριξης της Ελληνικής Οικονομίας» από την Οπτική της Εθνικής Κυριαρχίας και της Δημοκρατικής Αρχής,” (The Lost Honor of the Hellenic Republic. The ‘Support Mechanism of the Greek Economy’ from the National Sovereignty and Democratic Principle Viewpoints), *Νομικό Βήμα* 58: 1354-1365.



Cette œuvre est mise à disposition selon les termes de la Licence Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International.